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The Society of Consulting Marine 

Engineers and Ship Surveyors
An M.C.A. Appointed Certifying Authority

202 Lambeth Road, London SE1 7JW

Tel: +(44) 20 7261 0869 Fax +(44) 20 7261 0871

Email: scms@btinternet.com

Address all correspondence to The Secretary

A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

13th April 2007 – At the Society’s Headquarters

Minutes

In Attendance

	Chris Spencer (President)
	John Lillie (Deputy President)

	John Banister 
	Ross Hunter

	Chris Jones
	Charles Bevis

	John Wallace 
	Paul Owen (Secretary) 


Apologies

	Charles Bliault
	Jim Lauder
	David Walker

	Dave Spence
	Norman Finlay
	Eric Walker

	Ian Green
	Kjell Nilsen-Nygaard
	


1. Confirmation of Minutes to Last Meeting 6th October 2006

No comments had been received concerning the minutes to the last meeting, they were confirmed as correct on the proposal of Chris Jones, seconded by John Banister.

2. Matters Arising

Subscription Defaulters from 2006  – John Wallace enquired as to the status of the defaulters reported at the last meeting, the Secretary reported that of the 13 reported at the last meeting several had paid up and the remainder expelled from the Society. The President noted that the number of members had dropped by 11 since the last meeting. 

Board of Management Responsibilities – The President reminded that those who had not already done so should write down their Terms of Reference, essentially, what each person considers their job on the Board of Management to be.

3. MCA

As Norman Finlay was unable to attend, the Secretary reported on this area. A Small Working Group (MCA) meeting had been held in January at which the MCA was represented. The Harmonised Code continues in its present form still without a firm date for formal implementation. No particular problems are being experienced with the Code work. Norman Finlay, through the Workboat Association is now able to obtain a minimum manning letter from the MCA for any Workboat that requires it, this was previously a problem when our Workboats work abroad.

The Society will jointly (with the Small Craft Surveyor’s Forum) run a Training Seminar during the Seawork Exhibition in Southampton in June, for MCA Code Examiners, the subject this year will be “Experience to date with the Harmonised Code”. [Post meeting note: Paul Johnson FCMS will represent the Society at the Training Seminar by presenting our experience to date with Workboats.]

Prospects of more Code work in Malta and Florida continue and will be followed up by Norman Finlay soon. Also one member located in the British Virgin Islands is interested in carrying out Code work on vessels in his area.

John Wallace reported that he had processed 122 Tonnage Measurement applications and in addition issued 9 British Tonnage Certificates. He continues to sign MCA Code Certificates of Compliance issued by the Society.

The Secretary concluded by reporting a total number of 501 Coded vessels currently registered with the Society with Council members reporting several more in prospect.

It was agreed that the vessel statistics would be improved by adding figures for Tonnage Measurement processed and British Tonnage Certificates issued.

4. Technical

Charles Bevis reported that he felt his main function was in an educational role, to revive the Buffet Lectures in London. He mentioned that in his new job he was out of UK for a lot of the time and requested support, particularly when he was away. He asked for suggestions of subjects that members would be interested in. He had spoken with David Walker and was considering the following subjects Marine Fuel Oil/Low Sulphur issues contamination and Combustion problems caused by ignition delay. Role of the SCR, John Nixon is a likely speaker for this topic. Development of electronic control of propulsion machinery. He continued that one problem is his focus on London and did not see how he could serve other areas and asked for ideas. The previous venue was still available in London.

John Lillie suggested that for future publications, lectures could form the basis of information distributed to the wider membership.

The Secretary reported that at the recent FEMAS meeting it was agreed to set up a password protected area on the FEMAS Website to store information that members may wish to contribute to the FEMAS surveying community, this could include information from recently retired, or shortly to retire, members by asking them what general or specialist knowledge they would like to pass on to the next generation of surveyors. 

John Banister commented that the Society is represented on the Lloyds Technical Committee and felt that this should come under the purview of the Technical Board of Management area, noting that it may be delegated to another member. 

5. Membership

John Wallace reminded that this had already been discussed earlier. The Secretary reported that three new members had joined since the last members. He provided a break down of membership numbers.

6. Budget

John Banister reported that the accounts had been audited and the draft report was before Council. He reminded that the lease expires in August, $1,000 had been allowed on the budget for an increase in rent, which equates to approximately £2,000 per annum. The Society would not provide in its present form without the income from the MCA Code work and Norman Finlay was to be congratulated on this success. He stated that he felt the budget for the year was still satisfactory with the possibility of a rent increase which could not be calculated with any certainty.

The Secretary also drew attention to the Benevolent Fund audit which had been done in house.

Chris Jones asked why there was no allowance in the Budget for the Annual Dinner, the Secretary replied that it was assumed the Annual Dinner would always break even. The Secretary continued by pointing out that last year the accounts show a loss of £524, of this £300 was still owed to the Society due to one payment reported to have gone astray, so the actual loss was £224. 

John Banister reported on the status of the various Society accounts, which gave the Society and Benevolent Fund a total worth of £270,000.

Chris Spencer proposed and Charles Bevis seconded that both sets of accounts be approved.

There followed a discussion on the Benevolent Fund and how it might be dealt with in future. As a first step John Banister agreed to research how the Benevolent Fund had been used in the past and report back at the next meeting.

7. Marketing

Chris Jones reported on his project to produce a strap line, after discussion – 

“A Select Professional Society of Marine Surveyors”

was agreed as the Society’s strap line. 

He continued by saying that he had spoken with Informa about running a seminar at no cost to the Society. The Society’s responsibility would be to provide a chairman and the speakers. The primary advantage here would be the excellent marketing we would receive. 

John Wallace suggested putting more resources into our stand at the Seawork exhibition. 

The President suggested we need to agree on perhaps two events a year and gave the example of a commitment to always attend Seawork due to its relevance to MCA Code work. 

The President concluded the discussion by saying that what we need is a strategy and a firm proposal(s) so that a decision can be made, he added that he felt the Buffet Lectures should form an important aspect of any proposal. 
8. Recruitment

As David Walker was unable to attend the meeting there was noting to report. 

9. Professional Standards

John Wallace reported that the Society’s standards are strictly applied in accordance with qualifications and experience.

10. Publications

Ross Hunter stated that although he had indicated he did not believe he had sufficient time for this area, he would like to revise the Society’s Marine Surveying Handbook. It was agreed that NewsLINK was no longer a viable format.

A discussion ensued on the desirability of placing the revised book onto the Society’s website. The Secretary confirmed that it was possible to password protect an area of the Society’s website.

Ross Hunter agreed to tackle the revision of the Society’s book. 

The President confirmed that the Society had endorsed the IIMS course on tank coatings. The Secretary Agreed to request a copy of the documentation for the Society.

The Secretary reported that the latest edition of the Society’s List of Members had just been sent to the printers and asked for opinions on the desirability of including photographs on the front cover. It was agreed that this was a good idea and the Secretary requested each Council member to send several suitable photographs to him as soon as possible. 

The Secretary next raised the subject of a relationship with LR Fairplay. In particular the possibility of establishing a connection to their “Solutions” (monthly) Publications to see if a Society publication could be created to keep the members better informed. The President also suggested the idea of including a section in the IIMS ‘Report’ (quarterly) for the Society, adding that he personally preferred a monthly email newsletter. 

The Secretary next raised the proposal from Denzil Stuart Associates and explained the background, in particular their contacts throughout the maritime publishing industry. After some discussion it was decided not to support this proposal. It was agreed that Denzil Stuart would be invited to the Annual Dinner. 

For members who subscribe to the FEMAS option John Banister suggested that the initials “FEMAS” could be used after their name, the Secretary agreed to take this up with FEMAS.

The Secretary next raised, the proposal from Croner Consulting. After a brief discussion it was agreed that the Society should not take up this offer.

The next subject was the “Marine Service Locator” website listing proposal, there was no interest in this proposal.

Finally there was the offer from Lloyd’s List for their on-line directory service with associated feedback on activity for an entry. It was agreed on the proposal of John Banister, seconded by John Wallace, that this was better value for money and we should take up this offer, initially for 12 months. The members would be advised of this new benefit and also asked for their ideas on future services to members.

This led to a discussion on the benefits of various strategies for improving the Society’s website visibility. It was agreed that the Secretary would write to the Membership and ask them to include links on their Websites to the Society’s, which would be reciprocated. It was also agreed that council members with links to P&I Clubs or Solicitors should request a link to the Society Website which again would be reciprocated.

11. Future Planning

The Board Members for this area had both sent their apologies. The President once again raised the problems for the future of the Society in the longer term and that serious thought must be given to where the Society is going, if and who we are going to associate ourselves with, and how we are going to run ourselves. John Wallace stated that he was concerned that if no action was taken the Society could become moribund.

12. Presidential Activities

The President reported that he will attend the RINA Annual Dinner and John Lillie will attend the Average Adjusters Dinner at the Savoy.

13 Forward Planning AGM

Date agreed as 21 June, at 14:00, this will be notified to the members as required, the new President will take over at the AGM, it was requested that the AGM be held in the Court Room on the top floor of the main building, the Secretary agreed to see if this was available. Chris Jones raised the subject of a photo of the new president for a press release, it was agreed that this was an excellent idea. [Post meeting note from the Secretary: the Court Room is not available on 21st June, therefore the AGM will be held in the Conference Room in the basement of the main Marine Society building.]

14. FEMAS – report of activities

The Secretary reported that the FEMAS Executive Council had recently met, they had around Euro12,500 in the bank, a new member from the Netherlands had just joined. The relationship between IUMI and FEMAS was slowly being improved and they will present a paper at the next meeting of the Loss Prevention Committee. The Secretary reminded that it had been agreed to ask retired members, or soon to be retired members, to provide their experience for publishing in a password-protected area of the FEMAS Website.

15. Any Other Business

Seawork

John Wallace asked if he could continue to man the stand at the upcoming Seawork Exhibition, to represent the Society, this was agreed without hesitation. The President said that when the next mailing went out to members they should be asked to volunteer to man the stand for half days, over the three day period, to give John Wallace a break. It was agree that John Wallace’s hotel bill would be refunded by the society.

Annual Dinner

John Banister raised the subject of the Annual Dinner, the Secretary agreed to write to the First Lieutenant of to ask if we could use the HMS President facilities again.

16. Date of next Council Meeting

Thursday 21st June at 11:00am.

There being no further business the President closed the meeting.

